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56th Commonwealth Parliamentary Conference, Nairobi
Post Conference Report by Janet Ryder AM

CPA Working Party
The working party met for the first time. The group is made up of one representative from each of the nine regions, but two from Africa plus the members of the co-ordinating committee as non voting members. The group has set terms of reference and will report back by next Annual conference in 2011. I will prepare and submit a separate report on the work of this group as a great deal of consultation will be needed throughout our (BIMR) region.

Meeting of the International Executive Committee (IExCo)
From the minutes of the previous meeting - Ernest Britto amended item 18 to show that the BIMR had supported the motion to allow Regional Secretaries to attend ExCo meetings as observers.  Australia, Kiribati, Canada and the Pacific Region had also supported this.

On Item 14 - I asked how the £50,000 that had been included in the total budget for programmes that may arise during the year and which can be expended on programmes as the Secretary General thinks fit had been used. It was reported that none of this money had been spent as yet and no details were given as to how it might be spent in the future – the Secretary General had no plans for future programs at present.

Arrangements for the ensuing conference in Nairobi were confirmed.

Membership report – Fiji Islands and Turks and Caicos Islands remain in abeyance.

Jharkhand State Branch, India there is a feeling that the political system will survive, Parliament is back in action and no longer under direct Presidential rule therefore their suspension was raised.

Nigerian Branches – 3 branches have now paid their fees however 5 still remain under suspension for non-payment of fees. As do Vanuatu and Bougainville in the Pacific region.

There had been no new applications to form branches but Rwanda was to be readmitted at the ensuing conference.

Secretary General’s Visit to Brunei Darussalam – The Secretary General had undertaken to visit to assess the situation and see if they should be encouraged to become members.  He recommended that they should, however it was decided to wait to see if the country was sufficiently democratic before inviting an approach.

Reports from Secretary General – there were a number of questions asked regarding the signing of Memorandum of Understandings; it was noted in the report there had been a signing of a MoU with the National Democratic Institute. Australia objected to this signing and asked who had authorised it and proposed that any future MoU’s should come to ExCo for approval before signing.  Africa objected strongly to this feeling that the Secretary General should have the power without recourse to Exco. It was decided that this issue would go to the working party for further consideration.

The Secretary General had also requested the ability to spend 50% of any under spend as he saw fit. Gibraltar requested that a report be brought back to ExCo on any surplus and how they had accrued. The Secretary General reported that in fact no surplus had been accrued this financial year and consequently I requested that this recommendation be removed from the report – supported by Africa and subsequently passed.

The Report to the General Council from the ExCo was approved.

The Appointment of external Auditors was approved.

Constitutional Amendments to allow the Chair of the CWP (Commonwealth Women Parliamentarians) to become a member of ExCo and sit at the top table was approved. It was also agreed that the electoral role for the upcoming CWP election would be closed 10 hours prior to the election and that no Observers would be allowed to change their registration for the election.

The proposed changes to Electoral procedures for contested elections were agreed.  It was noted that the candidate from Australia had withdrawn leaving three contestants for the election of Chair of the CWP: 
Alix Boyd Knights (Dominica), Rt. Hon. Baroness Corston (United Kingdom) and Ms. Charlotte L’Ecuyer, MNA (Canada).
Matters submitted by Branches – it was reported that no matters had been submitted by Branches. I amended this to note the “Enhancing Governance” paper submitted by the BIM Region which is now forming part of the work of the working party but which was originally submitted for consideration by the ExCo.

Staffing matters – The Secretary General brought a report on long service of staff. He had been requested to bring a paper on those staff that had been serving the Association for over 20 years. However his paper pointed out that some had been serving for 10 and this should also be recognised. It was agreed to award £500 for those staff who had served 10 years and a further £1000 for those who had served 20 years. Thus those who have currently completed over 25 years would receive £15000 and that this would become the policy in future.

A new logo to mark the Centennial was agreed as were the arrangements for next year’s conference in London. It was also accepted that this would be shorter than usual; the working party is to consider a permanent reduction in the length of the Annual General Meeting.

It was agreed to ask the Plenary to agree a statement in support of Pakistan.

Finance Sub Committee

The Accounts were accepted after some discussion to re-assure members that charitable status and registration in London would not prevent the ability to hold investments outside of the UK.
It was also agreed to change the Management Company who had been dealing with the funds to investment advisors.
The paper on the Secretary General’s travel though the year was agreed as was the paper on staffing costs.

It was suggested that a change of status from Charitable organisation to Diplomatic would reduce the salary costs but this was referred to the working party for further consideration.

The change to the working capital fund trust deed to allow capital funds to be used in an emergency – i.e. should a double dip occur in the world economy and branches were unable to pay their fees, was agreed.  This has never been used before but on the recommendation of the chief finance officer it was agreed. 

There was a request that Pakistan be given a suspension from paying their fees due to the crisis facing the country. After discussion it was agreed that this should not be allowed as many countries could then come forward and argue for a suspension of their fees due to internal problems. As no direct approach had been made by the Pakistan Branch this was turned down but it was decided to write to the branch asking what help the Association could give.

Although the new fees methodology is now referred to the working party for consideration, it was agreed that an inflation rise in fees be implemented for this and the coming year.

CWP Conference

The conference was opened by the Secretary General and President of the CWP and then moved into workshops. I was asked to be the lead speaker in the first workshop – “Strategies to increase the number of Women Parliamentarians” This provided an opportunity to showcase the gender balance that had been achieved in the Assembly during its second term; to compare and contrast this with the situation in local government and Westminster; and to look forward to possible scenarios that may follow the next election and reflect on the factors that led to a gender balance in 2003. I am very pleased to report that this spurred a good discussion. The need to use positive selection measures within political parties or ensure that female representation is written into constitutions was stressed because of the impact a critical level of female representation makes on policies. The positive measures taken by many African Nations were noted as was the high number of female MPs returned in the recent Rwanda elections.

There were also workshops on immigration and its effect on women which highlighted in particular the "invisible" status on women in migrant figures many of which count men and fail to count females in migrant workers figures, or to assess the needs of female migrants. 

Conference

The conference was opened by the Kenyan President Kibaki who stressed the importance of the CPA and its work to develop and support parliamentarians, particularly at this point in the history of Kenya with a new constitution and looking forward to building a new democracy. He highlighted the support that hosting the conference has given to the new government and the opportunity it offered for new Kenyan MPs to meet and discuss matters with fellow parliamentarians around the world.

The CWP election 

Unfortunately this election can only be described as a farce. The previous day the candidate for the Westminster Branch withdrew, issuing a statement encouraging members to support a candidate from the third world. This contravenes rules as no canvassing on behalf of other candidates is allowed.

On arrival at the meeting the Secretary General allowed the reopening of the electoral role and the re-designation of certain observers to delegates’ status thus going against the agreed rules set by ExCo the previous day.  There ensued a lengthy and heated discussion.  When agreement was finally reached and voting was opened the ballot box which was brought forward already contained voting papers. These were subsequently destroyed and a new box sealed and used.

The Secretary General who should have been the overseer – decided to count the votes himself – doing so by opening each paper and reading the vote out loud. This was completely humiliating for one of the candidates.  Canada lodged a complaint at the plenary meeting with regard to the conduct of this election. The result however stands.  However this incident coloured the remainder of the Conference and was highlighted in the African press – not serving the best interests of democracy.

Workshops

A number of workshops were held – I was moderator of “Parliaments Role in Managing Natural Disasters” a subject requested by the small branches.  As both the location and time of this workshop had changed there was considerable confusion at the start. However the content and contribution from the speakers was excellent, in particular the contribution form the UN speaker. As soon as a report is drawn up by the Rapporteurs I will copy this to everyone.

Close of Conference

The Closing speech was given by the recently elected Kenyan Prime Minister Raila Amollo Odinga. He stressed the ancient nature of the country but that a new constitution had been agreed the month previously. He was very pleased that his MPs had led a workshop on constitutional development and talked of how a divided house had put personal issues aside to join together to progress the needs of his country and that this is what politicians should do.

He stressed the importance of climate change to Kenya, the snow on Mount Kenya has almost disappeared, the largest fresh water lake is reducing and despite a bumper harvest this year Kenya has been told to prepare for a drought next year and the consequential problems. Kenya was bitterly disappointed with Copenhagen and the failure to move forward globally.

He stressed the changes happening in many countries in Africa, particularly Kenya, where despotic rule was gone, freedom of speech returned and a higher number of women in politics.

The need to deliver on the Millennium Goals was stressed and the role CPA can play in this. He also stressed the role CPA had to play in technical assistance and the ability to suspend those countries which do not uphold democracy instead of supporting them but that much support was needed to help many countries to develop and he hoped the CPA could overcome the problems facing it to play its unique role in the development of democracy around the world.

